PCSP 

Minutes of 

Policing and Community Safety Partnership Meeting
Policing Committee
Derry City and Strabane District Council 
    Tuesday 25 October 2022
Via WebEx/Hybrid Meeting – Harbour House
	Present:
	Ald Darren Guy, Ald Drew Thompson, Ald Keith Kerrigan, Cllr John Boyle, Cllr Martin Reilly, Cllr Paul Fleming, Cllr Christopher Jackson.

Mr Fergal Leonard, Mrs Jeanette Warke, Mr Aodh McCay, Ms Úna McCartney, Ms Linda Watson, Mr Thomas Conway.
PSNI: Chief Superintendent Nigel Goddard, Constable Gemma Stone, Chief Inspector Yvonne McManus, Superintendent Clive Beatty, Superintendent William Calderwood.

Geraldine Hanna (Commissioner Designate for Victims of Crime), Patricia Stewart (Commissioner’s Office)

	In Attendance:
	Dermot Harrigan (PCSP Manager), Ciara Bond (PCSP Administrator).

	PCPM 30/22
	Apologies

Vanessa Russell (PCSP Officer), Cllr Michaela Boyle, Mary Casey, Margaret Hall, Paul Boggs.

	PCPM 31/22
	Introduction and Welcome
The PCSP Chair, Ald Darren Guy, welcomed Geraldine Hanna, in her new role of Commissioner Designate for Victims of Crime, to deliver a presentation on strategy, purpose of office, and role of Commissioner.


	PCPM 32/22
	Presentation by Commissioner Designate for Victims of Crime, Geraldine Hanna
Geraldine thanked PCSP for allowing her to attend and speak about her role and intentions over the next couple of years.  She informed members that she previously worked in Victim Support roles over the past 20+ years and was Chief Executive for Victim Support NI.
She advised that the position of Commissioner Designate for Victims of Crime is new post and was created by the Justice Minister. She took up her position on 15th June for a 3-year term with the possibility of a one-year extension. She added that a new Commissioner’s Office has been funded with 4 staff in addition to the Commissioner Delegate for Victims of Crime. Overall, the purpose of the Office is to provide a service for victims of crime.

She said that the role of the Commissioner Designate is to meet with victims and understand the crimes although the position does not permit her to have the power to intervene in any case.  She confirmed that all crime types are to be observed including domestic abuse, hate crime, etc. as there are specific needs for some victims.  The Commissioner Designate stated that a key part of the service is to deal with direct complaints for issues that arise.
Ms Hanna stated that a big part of her role is the application of the Victims Charter which was placed in legislation in 2015. She explained that Criminal Justice Inspectorate report showed that many victims and practitioners were unaware th\at this legislation existed. She added that there was a sense of apathy and disconnect from Police officers and she had a key role in monitoring compliance within the Victim’s Charter as all victims are entitled to be treated with dignity and respect and should be kept updated so communication is a major issue - how a victim would like to be updated with some victims wishing to be contacted even if there are no updates.
The Commissioner Designate informed members that the strategy is in the final stages and covers the 3 areas outlined below:
· Delay – She stated that this is of particular concern as there is a backlog unlikely to be sorted until 2028 and this is having a significant impact for confidence of victims
· Data – victim data – She advised that there are over 10 case management systems which focus on the victim rather than the cases.  

· Disclosure – which refers to personal details of crime when reporting crime.  Sharing of information involves disclosure sometime of therapy needs, identifying both healthcare and justice. She stated that both should be made available as it could be years before the victim starts their journey.
She confirmed that the strategy will soon be published and available on the website.  The key point is to welcome support with regard to capturing the voice of the victim. A victim survey will be available on the website with regard to the service and victims can share their experience on the ‘have your say’ section: haveyoursay@cvocni.org. This should help identify issues across NI. Currently the Commissioner Designate for Victims of Crime can be contacted on NI Direct website https://www.nidirect.gov.uk/contacts/office-commissioner-victims-crime. 
She explained that the website should be available in the next 6 weeks. The Commissioner designate said she would welcome any areas for research from members of PCSP or if anything else was identified to make contact individually or via PCSP.  Questions were welcomed from members.


	
	Questions/Issues Raised:
Concern from Victims 

The PSNI District Commander stated that dozens of victims have a similar stories to tell and issues and concerns seem to be about being kept up-to-date or failure to investigate. He agreed that some may have/may not have made complaints but this office means victims can more readily lodge complaints.
He added that it will be a challenge, with resource pressures and advised that there are issues around victims and PPS. He confirmed that PSNI officers must demonstrate empathy and understanding to victims and suggested that the level of funding may have had an impact but improvements need to be made around how to engage with victims and to relate to them as human beings with a personal approach and ensure that there is never a victim blaming attitude.

An elected member asked if the title of Commissioner Designate brings restrictions or does it help in what the office can offer victims? He added that when an Executive is in place, will the role remain the same as a designate?

The Commissioner Designate advised that at present there are pieces of work reported, what is thought should be included.  She was confident that the legislation will be available soon and it is hoped the Assembly will be up and running soon. She added that she hoped the legislation then will be much stronger. However, she cautioned that if there is no Assembly there will be challenges. There will be some support but the Office will not progress.

An elected member asked how the Office is promoted?
The Commissioner Designate stated that promotion take place through word of mouth and community involvement. She added that by attending PCSP Meetings, and via domestic violence partnerships that promotion is primarily through the voluntary/community sector. She added that the Justice Minister has been good at promoting the office and it will also be promoted through political connections and conferences. She advised that currently there is no forum for victims but if there was one it would need to be managed.

An independent member asked what the current staff compliment id for the Commissioner’s Office?

The Commissioner Designate answered that the staff compliment includes herself, a Policy Officer and an Office Manager who acts as the first point of contact for complaints.
She advised that they need a key person is to deal with communications as currently the office is limited with how much can be done with regard to both staffing and funding. She added that there is a push for greater resources and the Department is supportive but budget is a key issue to delivering the service.
Service Welcomed

PSNI welcomed the service for those not strong enough to have a voice.  They confirmed that they would be supportive in any way possible and stated it was important to keep victims updated and informed.
The District Commander stated that the comments were appreciated by the Commissioner Designate and a recent meeting was mentioned with the Assistant Chief Constable, Alan Todd, which had been very supportive and productive.  This led to the Commissioner Designate having input into the degree programme for new officers. 
The PCSP chair asked if the Office has a Social Media Presence?
The Commissioner Designate stated that at present the office has a Twitter account but there is currently no Communications Officer appointed. She advised that information on their Twitter account could be forwarded to the PCSP Manager for circulation.



	PCPM 33/22
	PCSP Minutes of 27 September 2022 DSPCSP 40/22-51/22 (WebEx Meeting)

The Minutes of PCSP Meeting held on 27 September 2022 were checked for accuracy.  The minutes were proposed by Cllr John Boyle and seconded by Ms Linda Watson.



	PCPM 34/22
	Presentation of Police Performance for 2022/23 (01 April – 30 Sept 2022)
Chief Superintendent Goddard informed members that he was appointed as District Commander for Derry and Strabane on 1st August and that this was the first formal occasion presenting at a PCSP Policing Committee Meeting.  He said he requested a move to Derry and Strabane from the Chief Constable if the job came up in the area.  He added that feedback from previous post holders was that it was a great place to work as it was both interesting and challenging with very enthusiastic officers.  
The District Commander said that he was struck in the first few months how all partners were committed, wanted to develop work, and had a civic pride in the district. He added that he had 30 years in policing and wanted to make a difference, with interesting and challenging things to deliver. He said he understood the chain of command had been challenging and was committed to stay in the role over the next couple of years.
He said that he has met as many people as possible in the first few months of his tenure and added that he wanted to achieve trust, confidence and legitimacy of policing across the Council area.

He said he required his staff to deliver good policing every day adding that four areas resonated with him from the presentation delivered by the Commissioner Designate - courtesy and responsibility, to listen to what is being said, explain where we are going and treat people fairly.

Our communities, when consulted, have improved trust and confidence in policing and these things could be applied equally to victims. He stated that we need to view how we treat people internally in order to treat people externally correctly ad said that he will hear issues as he gets to know each of the members better. 
Chief Superintendent Goddard took members through the key issues in the Q2 report and stated that the it highlighted the work being carried out along with quantitative data. He advised that there is a new report which will be presented in a different format going forward.

DCSDC Overall Crime Performance Summary – The District Commander confirmed that there was an overall rise in crime of 1.2% when compared to last year, although he cautioned that 18 months ago social challenges, i.e. Covid would have had impacted on the figures. He advised that the sharp rises are now slowing down but that winter, the cost of living crisis, politics locally, and further afield will affect community lives daily.  He pointed out that a rise in some crime types has been seen due to the cost of living issues.  

Shoplifting – He identified that the most striking crime type increase is shop lifting with an 82% in offences compared to the same period last year. He informed members that there is a robust approach towards retail crime which is a focus for the Police Team in the City Centre adding that there will be a priority on ‘Operation Seasons Greetings’ over the coming months. Overall, he added the main approach is education, prevention, and enforcement.
He commented that at the last PCSP meeting a presentation on Retail Crime was delivered to members and an external engagement event, Safe Shop, is due to take place to raise awareness on retail crime prevention. He advised that this will be delivered in partnership with PCSP and CCI.
CS Goddard confirmed that patrolling in hot spot areas has taken place with plain clothed officers and there have been several recent successes with arrests for theft, one of which also resulted in a drugs seizure.  

Launch of Foyle Family Justice Centre – The District Commander said the opening of the Centre has been welcomed and he attended the launch event where victims told their personal stories. He advised that a meeting is due to take place with Marie Brown next month to provide a joined up service. He hoped that this will increase the confidence of victims with a more streamlined service being provided. He added that he hoped that the new Violence Against Women and Girls Strategy will also help things further.
Domestic Abuse Offences & Repeat Victimisation of Domestic Abuse Victims – The District Commander advised that statistics show a 6.6% decrease in reports for domestic related offences; this equated to a reduction of 79 potential victims.  He confirmed that 26.3% of victims were linked to more than one domestic incident with these victims experiencing 51.1% of all domestic incidents. He added that, on average, repeat victims experienced 2.9 domestic incidents during the 365-day period, although 448 (77.4%) repeat victims were linked to 3 or more domestic incidents. He reiterated that it is important to intervene early to support victims. He also acknowledged PCSP support for home CCTV cameras for domestic abuse victims and he confirmed that 50% of the cameras have already been allocated and fitted.
Halloween – CS Goddard stated he was looking forward to his first Halloween in the district and members were advised of the partnership working with Council in relation to public safety throughout the Halloween events. This collective approach is adopted in relation to ASB, vulnerability and public safety. He informed members that a video was produced with the Mayor for upload to social media platforms and confirmed that Council are being supported by PSNI to keep people safe during Hallowe’en events.
Drugs – The District Commander stated that drug operations and detections are a serious issue for police. He explained that a reduction can be seen in the data and there are observations that officers are targeting the issues at neighbourhood level.  He added that stop and search activity levels were analysed but intelligence was similar to that of the previous year therefore this has not had an impact on the reduction in figures.  He suggested that the increase last year was as a result of mail interceptions and this is not as prevalent therefore it may partly explain the decrease. He reiterated that the decrease was certainly not as a result of the lack of activity from officers. He said that community intelligence regarding drugs assists in arrests and dealer’s cash being seized.

The District Commander referred members to a social media post which detailed drug activity in Newtownstewart. Searches were carried out as part of a proactive policing operation and 3 arrests were made with drugs seized of Class A, B, and C drugs, along with a sum of cash. He pointed out that our Council area now has fewer drug-related deaths this year and he believed that the multi-agency prevention approach has contributed to that welcome outcome.
Strabane Community Safety Forum – The Chief Superintendent advised that this is a positive step for community engagement and confirmed the police would continue to attend meetings to support and continue that engagement. He stated that the Strabane CSF utilised the Derry forum model.
People/Budget Outlook – The District Commander advised that a meeting took place with the Chief Constable last week with regard to budgetary challenges. He confirmed that there will be challenges in the Council area in relation to service delivery particularly for local and neighbourhood policing.
He confirmed that Neighbourhood Policing has been supported by Brexit funding but advised that this is not guaranteed long-term, therefore posts would have to be mainstreamed going forward. He stated that at this point in time PSNI are not being asked to reduce staffing and added that the PCSP will be kept informed of decisions on how PSNI implement delivery of services in the future.

The District Commander said he would address any questions from members on the report.
The PCSP Chair thanked CS Goddard for the report.

	PCPM 35/22
	Questions/Issues in relation to the Report as follows:
The PCSP Chair asked if PSNI could detail any success in relation to the supply of illegal prescription drugs? He referred to a case where a young girl in the Waterside area was put out of her house by alleged paramilitaries as she was accused of dealing in drugs that had been purchased illegally through the dark web.
The District Commander stated that he was not sure of the specific case but advised that last year PSNI met with counterparts and the Post Office to try to address this issue. He confirmed that it was illegal to buy prescription drugs over the web. 
CI McManus said she was aware of people selling prescription drugs and reiterated that if community members were aware of this activity to let PSNI know to ensure a warrant could be obtained to search the property.

Partnership Work - an elected member said it was great to see partnership work and acknowledged organisations across the district taking a collective approach to addressing issues. He said he looked forward to working with the new District Commander.
Drugs – an elected member said it was no surprise that any follow up involved had led to drugs issues/arrests. He stated that addiction to drugs is leading to other crimes and it was good that issues were being prioritised and tackled effectively. The elected member queried the data detailing the reduction of drug seizures.  
There was agreement on what the Chair had mentioned with regard to criminal gangs/armed gangs operating within the district and targeting the most vulnerable.  He added that issues need to be reported immediately as the repercussions could be dire.  He said that the approach by PSNI is even more important as, if people see action being taken, there will be more confidence in reporting crime to police. He stated that he understood that some people are hesitant to report to police as they are more fearful of the criminal gangs and recognised that it can be a brave step to report an issue for police to take action. The elected member stated the public should always be encouraged to report crimes to police.
Does this have an impact on reporting?

CS Goddard agreed that there were challenges as some groups were opposed to community safety and he encouraged reporting of incidents/issues to police.  Following this meeting CS Goddard confirmed that structures in PSNI would be reviewed and small teams would be put in place. He stated that criminal gangs have a hold on some communities and the big step was to increase confidence in policing. He reiterated that if incidents are reported, then PSNI will deal with the issue(s) and react appropriately.  

He added that geographically, smaller teams are to be implemented to improve confidence in policing with a more proactive action. The Strabane Town Team has been implemented and adapted for Strabane Town Centre focussing on retail/business crime, and a positive difference has been seen already. He added that it is hoped that this will further improve over the next few months.
Members were informed that they would get a better understanding of this at the NIPB/PSNI workshop event organised for 26th October in the Council Chamber, Guildhall.

Domestic Violence – The District Commander stated that statistics show domestic violence reports have decreased by 6.6% equating to 79 fewer victims. He advised that one of the issues is that domestic violence thrives in silence and he confirmed that PSNI officers are encouraged to keep the focus on educating people to build up the trust in confidence to report incidents of domestic violence as early as possible.

CS Goddard referred to the statistics and said that incidents normally had multiplied before being reported to PSNI. He confirmed the Women and Girls Strategy had now been implemented and partnership work was being carried out to build confidence in reporting incidents of domestic abuse. He confirmed that police work in partnership with Foyle women’s Aid and other agencies.
CI McManus informed members the PCSP Manager and herself were booked to do a radio interview on 26th October with Radio Foyle about some domestic abuse initiatives that PSNI and PCSP are working on. She confirmed that PSNI were willing to take on feedback regarding violence against women and girls within the community.
ASB/On Street Drinking - An elected member welcomed the fact that CS Goddard was now in the district as part of his career path of 31 years. He stated that he sat on CCI on behalf of DC&SDC and low level ASB and on-street drinking was an issue for many vulnerable people. He suggested that perhaps the arrival of those not resident in the City has had an impact on this and he requested the District Commander’s view on that.  

CS Goddard stated that in the first couple of months in his role the facility that had been established in Waterloo Place to encourage socialising to promote a European café culture within the city had become an attractive area for city centre drinkers. He advised that a collaborative approach regarding powers around city centre drinking was being implemented as it has provided an unpleasant element in the public glare.  

In relation to on-street begging and professional begging he advised that a robust approach has been taken in partnership CCI and NIHE to address some of the issues.  He stated that the City Centre Neighbourhood Police Team are aware of the issues regarding retail crime and plain clothes police officers have dealt with both ASB and retail crime within the City.
superintendent Beatty added that there had been no new incidents over the last few weeks and confirmed that there has been ongoing work with the City Centre Team, CCI, CCTV, and the Wardens. He reported that currently, there are no issues with begging as there seemed to be a different element coming in. he added that incidents may arise over the darker nights and PSNI will react to those issues. 
The elected member thanked officers for their response and acknowledged there are concerns for retail in particular areas and spots in city centre with regard to ASB and on-street drinking. He added that he realised the City Centre Team are sensitive to these issues.  He stated that as a City, the seating area might need to be reviewed in Waterloo Place, as it has not worked the way it was thought, although he said this was an issue for Council not PSNI.

Confidence Building Focus Group – An independent member said confidence building was required in the Nelson Drive area as relationships with police had broken down. She added that a meeting was requested with regard to building relationships as a lot of people do not want to give information to PSNI.
CS Goddard stated he was happy to see what could be done in the Waterside with his Team and to speak of the challenges with the relevant Neighbourhood Officers.


	PCPM 36/22
	Any Other Business

The PCSP Manager reminded members of the NIPB/PSNI event in the Council Chamber, Guildhall, on 26th October at 4pm.  Members were encouraged to attend the event.

	PCPM 37/22
	Date of Next Meeting
The Chair thanked all for attendance at the meeting.  

It was agreed that the next PCSP Meeting would take place on Tuesday 29 November 2022 Hybrid – Harbour House Boardroom. 
The meeting closed at 11.15 am.
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